

INDIVIDUAL CLIENTS GROUP NEWSLETTER

Winter 2017

Tax and Estate Planning Update

Federal Estate Tax

The federal estate tax exemption for the 2017 tax year is \$5,490,000, an increase of \$40,000 over last year's exemption. If a decedent's taxable estate exceeds this amount, the excess will be taxed at a flat rate of 40%. For married couples the exemption can total \$10,980,000 in 2017, because the option of "portability" can be used at the first death to transfer any unused portion of the deceased spouse's exemption to the surviving spouse.

Connecticut Estate Tax

There are no changes to the Connecticut estate tax exemption, which is \$2,000,000. If a decedent's taxable estate exceeds \$2,000,000, the excess is taxed at marginal rates between 7.2% and 12%. The Connecticut estate tax exemption is reduced by lifetime taxable gifts made after 2004. Qualified transfers to a spouse or to charity are not taxable. Connecticut does not offer the portability option. The Connecticut estate tax is deductible for federal estate tax purposes.

Gift Tax

For 2017, the federal and Connecticut gift tax annual exclusions remain unchanged at \$14,000 per recipient. One spouse may give up to \$28,000 to each recipient if the other spouse consents to "split gifts" on a gift tax return. Gifts that exceed the annual exclusion incur no federal gift tax until cumulative excess gifts reach the federal lifetime exemption of \$5,490,000, but these gifts also require a gift tax return to be filed. The lifetime exemption for Connecticut gift tax purposes is \$2,000,000 for gifts made after 2004.

Certain gifts avoid tax without using the annual exclusion or the lifetime exemption. Non-taxable gifts include tuition payments made directly to qualifying educational institutions; books, supplies and equipment, including computer technology, *if required* to be purchased by the qualifying educational institution; and medical payments made directly to healthcare providers.

Probate Court Fees on Decedent's Estates Capped at \$40,000

Attorneys, clients and probate court officials have reacted negatively to two recent legislative changes to probate court fees on decedent's estates. The probate court fee is based on the size of the taxable estate, which includes both assets that go through probate and assets that pass directly to beneficiaries without probate. Prior to these changes, the maximum probate court fee was \$12,500 and the maximum rate of fee was .25%. The first legislative change removed the cap and increased the top rate to .5% on amounts over \$2,000,000. This meant that large estates paid enormous fees. After a very negative reaction from the public, the legislature last year capped the maximum probate court fee at \$40,000, but kept the .5% top rate. We believe that the new cap and the top rate are still too high, and we are working with our legislators to try to lower them.

Fiduciary Services

Thank you to the growing number of our clients who use our Fiduciary Services for a successful 2016. We appreciate the opportunity to assist with your cash flow, charitable giving, retirement planning, and other management needs, and we are looking forward to the New Year. We also thank Crawford Investment Counsel and our other investment advisors for their diligent work on behalf of our clients throughout the year.

On a bittersweet note, we offer heartfelt gratitude for the 43 years that we have had the privilege to work with Sue Bocchini. Sue retired as a stockholder of the firm effective December 31. We are forever indebted to her for her mentoring, patience, draftsmanship and counsel. Sue, of course, was back at her desk by 9:00 a.m. on Tuesday, January 3....

The Reid and Riege Individual Clients Group Newsletter is a publication of Reid and Riege, P.C. ©2017 Reid and Riege, P.C. - All Rights Reserved. This Newsletter was written by John R. Ivimey, an attorney in the Individual Clients Practice Area at Reid and Riege, P.C., and is designed to provide clients and others with information on recent developments which may be of interest or helpful to them.

Readers are urged not to act on this information without consultation with their counsel. If you would like to discuss how the estate tax laws affect your estate plan, or if it is time to have your documents reviewed because of changes in family circumstances, please contact us. We carefully customize estate plans to our clients' individual circumstances and personal objectives.

Greg R. Barringer	(203) 401-6144	gbarringer@rrlawpc.com
Katherine E. Coleman	(860) 240-1078	kcoleman@rrlawpc.com
John R. Ivimey	(860) 240-1062	jivimey@rrlawpc.com
Frederick J. Mullen Jr.	(860) 240-1048	fmullen@rrlawpc.com
Barbara A. Taylor	(860) 240-1033	btaylor@rrlawpc.com

For other information regarding Reid and Riege, P.C., please visit our website at www.rrlawpc.com or contact us at Reid and Riege, P.C., One Financial Plaza, Hartford, CT 06103, or 234 Church Street, New Haven, CT 06510.

The foregoing has been prepared for the general information of clients and friends of Reid and Riege, P.C., and is intended to be for discussion purposes only. It is not intended and should not be construed to provide any legal advice with respect to any specific matter and should not be acted upon without engaging professional counsel. It is not intended, and the receipt does not constitute, an attorney-client relationship between sender and receiver. If you have any questions or require any further information regarding this information or other related matters, please direct your inquiry to any lawyer listed above or contact a member of the firm.

HARTFORD NEW HAVEN WEST HARTFORD